# Dawson, John [1]

## Dawson, John

by Jaquelin Drane Nash, 1986

early 1730s-March 1770



UNC Press. p. 66. (Digital page 80). [2]John Dawson, planter and lawyer, was born in Williamsburg, Va. His father, the Reverend William Dawson, D.D., was minister of the church in Jamestown, so John was probably baptized there. William Dawson later became a member of the governor's council and king's commissary and second president of the College of William and Mary [3]. John's mother was Mary Stith Dawson, granddaughter of William Randolph I of Turkey Island, the emigrant. His maternal uncle, the Reverend William Stith, was third president of the college. His father's younger brother, the Reverend Thomas Dawson, followed the Reverend John Blair as rector of Bruton Parish Church and was later fourth president of the college and commissary.

Young Dawson probably attended the College of William and Mary, although the records are incomplete and do not include his name. Left an orphan, he made his home with his uncle Thomas Dawson. His youthful extravagances and a tendency to run up bills he could not pay probably tried his uncle's well-known "Sweet, Engaging Temper." John was appointed "Surveyor of Albemarle in the room of Col. Joshua Fry, dec." by his uncle, President Stith, in 1754. He lived for a time with one J. Nicholas in Albemarle, and in 1755–56 spent several months in the office of Colonel Peter Jefferson to learn "practical Surveying."

A young heiress, Penelope Johnston, the orphaned daughter of Governor <u>Gabriel Johnston</u> [4] of North Carolina, had been living in Williamsburg for a year or more with Governor Dinwiddie's family, sharing the instructions of the Dinwiddie tutor and absorbing the amenities of life in the governor's palace. Her elopement with young John Dawson in 1758 caused consternation, certainly on the North Carolina side of the border. But the match was a happy and auspicious one. The couple lived at Eden House, <u>Bertie County</u> [5], and had four children: Mary, who married Nathaniel Allen; Penelope, who married Tristram Lowther; William, who died unmarried; and Lucy, who evidently died young.

Dawson, who is referred to by contemporaries as "Col. Dawson," practiced law, but was chiefly busy with the management of his wife's large plantations on or near the Chowan River. Although described as a member of the Assembly and of Governor Dobbs' [6]s council, he has been confused with a contemporary of the same name. Visitors to Eden House spoke of being "highly pleased with the family," as well as "surprised at the good sense and accomplishments of Mrs. Dawson." Colonel Dawson's mansion was noted for its "splendid hospitality" and the "refined society generally assembled there."

Dawson died at Eden House and was probably buried there. His miniature by an unknown artist is owned by his descendants.

Dawson's widow, Penelope Johnston Dawson, was one of the signers of the <u>Edenton Tea Party</u> [7]" declaration, in which fifty-one ladies of the <u>Albemarle</u> [8] region supported the decisions of the <u>First Provincial Congress</u> [9] in North Carolina. His

1

son, William Johnston Dawson [10], was a member of the Convention of 1788 [11] and of Congress. He also was one of the commissioners to select a site for and report the plan of the city of Raleigh [12], giving his name to one of its streets.

#### References:

Mary A. R. Goodwin, "The President's House and the Presidents of the College of William and Mary," 1975 (typescript, College of William and Mary, Williamsburg, Va.).

Hayes Papers (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

Laura McMillan, North Carolina Portrait Index (1963).

Griffith J. McRee, *Life and Correspondence of James Iredell* [13], 2 vols. (1857–58).

Sketches of Church History in North Carolina (1892).

### **Additional Resources:**

Hayes Collection, 1694-1928 (collection no. 00324). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <a href="http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hayes\_Collection.html">http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hayes\_Collection.html</a> (accessed May 28, 2013).

### Image credit:

British School, 18th century. "John Dawson." North Carolina Portrait Index, 1700-1860. Chapel Hill: UNC Press. p. 66. (Digital page 80). <a href="https://www.worldcat.org/title/832326?oclcNum=832326">https://www.worldcat.org/title/832326?oclcNum=832326</a> [2]. Accessed 10/14/2014.

## Subjects:

Colonial period (1600-1763) [15]

Biographies [16]

Lawyers [17]

Planters [18]

#### Authors:

Nash, Jaquelin Drane [19]

#### Origin - location:

Bertie County [20]

## From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[21]

1 January 1986 | Nash, Jaquelin Drane

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/dawson-john-0

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/dawson-john-0 [2] https://ncpedia.org/title/832326?oclcNum=832326 [3] http://www.wm.edu/ [4] https://ncpedia.org/biography/johnston-gabriel [5] https://ncpedia.org/geography/bertie [6] https://ncpedia.org/biography/dobbs-arthur [7] https://ncpedia.org/edenton-tea-party-0 [8] https://ncpedia.org/history/colonial/albemarle [9] https://ncpedia.org/provincial-congresses [10] https://ncpedia.org/biography/dawson-william-johnston [11] https://ncpedia.org/government/convention-1788 [12] https://ncpedia.org/geography/raleigh [13] https://www.worldcat.org/title/life-and-correspondence-of-james-iredell-one-of-the-associate-justices-of-the-supreme-court-of-the-united-states/oclc/2221147 [14] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hayes\_Collection.html [15] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/colonial-period [16] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [17] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers [18] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [19] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/nash-jaquelin-dran [20] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-29 [21] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no